
        April  25,  2006  

Joseph E. Connarton 
Executive Director 
Public Employee Retirement Administration Commission 
5 Middlesex Ave., 3rd floor 
Somerville, MA 02145 

Dear Mr. Connarton, 

You asked the Office of the Inspector General to examine the Middlesex Retirement 
System’s renovations of their new headquarters at 25 Linnell Circle in Billerica. Your 
request followed suspicions raised by Middlesex’s auditors as well as the Public 
Employee Retirement Administration Commission’s own audit team. 

I am writing to report the results of my office’s review of the renovation project as you 
requested. I plan to get back to you about the other matters raised in the audit at a later 
date. 

Our investigation has uncovered numerous falsified documents apparently created to 
convey the appearance that a valid competitive selection process had been conducted 
when, in fact, no competition existed. The Middlesex Retirement Board, in its response 
to auditors Powers & Sullivan, represented that “all subcontracts were awarded after 
receipt of three (3) bids.” That did not happen. 

In fact, our investigation uncovered that the winning general contractor knew the prices 
of both bidders he had to beat, knowledge that completely eliminated any semblance of 
competition. 

The board’s actions in this matter represent a profound breach of public trust and a 
misuse of beneficiaries’ money.  

Our investigation also uncovered numerous instances of Middlesex Retirement Board 
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members’ lack of the “care, skill, prudence and diligence” required of them under M.G.L. 
c. 32, §23 in their role as fiduciaries of the $600 million pension fund.  

While the Middlesex Retirement System has argued that it is exempt from the state’s 
Uniform Procurement Act under M.G.L. c.30B § 1(b)(19) when it procures services, this 
is a construction project and, therefore, on any level, M.G.L c.30B is irrelevant. No 
exemption from any law gives license to create false documents designed to give the 
impression of a competitive process. 

Here are the facts as we have been able to establish them. 

Improper General Contractor Selection 

In September 2002, the Middlesex Retirement System paid $6 million for an office 
building at 25 Linnell Circle to serve as its headquarters as well as an investment. The 
board had hired a real estate firm, Bovis Lend Lease, to find, renovate and manage 
their new headquarters and was preparing to renovate the portion of the building the 
pension fund would inhabit. 

However, days after the building’s purchase, the Middlesex Retirement System board 
voted 3-2 to fire Bovis. Two days later – at an unusual Saturday meeting – they hired a 
new general contractor.  

In recent interviews, board members attributed the change to suspicions that Bovis’ 
prices were too high. Contemporaneous staff notes and correspondence between Bovis 
and James E. Fahey Jr., then the board’s chairman, tell a different story. Those 
documents indicate that board members were angry at Bovis’ lack of accommodation 
towards certain subcontractors favored by board member Lawrence P. Driscoll.  

On Oct. 3, 2002, a three-member subcommittee – made up of Mr. Driscoll, John H. 
Burke Sr. and James M. Gookin, the three individuals who voted to fire Bovis – was 
given responsibility for overseeing the renovation. Thomas F. Gibson, then the board’s 
general counsel, recommended that the subcommittee get three quotes before hiring a 
general contractor. Two days later, this subcommittee voted to hire as general 
contractor John C. MacDonald, a longtime friend of Mr. Driscoll and Mr. Burke. 

Meeting minutes give the appearance of a competitive process by listing the three bids 
the subcommittee reviewed. In their response to Powers & Sullivan and interviews with 
my staff, board members defended Mr. MacDonald’s hiring as a legitimate, competitive 
procurement, saying Mr. MacDonald’s “bid” was the lowest of three received by the 
subcommittee. The other two ostensible bids were from Bovis and a Peabody contractor 
named Howard A. Squires. 

While the minutes state that the subcommittee considered three prices before hiring Mr. 
MacDonald, the investigation by my staff has established there was no bona fide 
competition. 
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Two of the “bids” do not meet any conventional definition of a bid. Mr. Squires had a 
business association with Mr. MacDonald shortly before the Middlesex renovation was 
undertaken. Mr. Squires and Mr. MacDonald both told my staff that Mr. Squires verbally 
provided a price of $595,000 to Middlesex – but that the quote was relayed through Mr. 
MacDonald. In an interview, Mr. Squires said when he gave his price to Mr. MacDonald, 
he did not know that Mr. MacDonald was himself trying to get the job. 

In addition, in an apparent attempt to follow Mr. Gibson’s recommendation, the 
subcommittee revived Bovis’ last offer of $660,000 and called it a third bid. However, 
the board had already sent a letter formally notifying Bovis of its termination. By the time 
the subcommittee met to review the bids on Oct. 5, 2002, Bovis’ bid was no longer 
active. 

In an interview, Mr. MacDonald said he knew both Bovis’ price and Mr. Squires’ price 
when he gave verbal quotes to the subcommittee. In other words, Mr. MacDonald knew 
the numbers he had to beat. Such insider knowledge breaks the cardinal rule of 
competitive procurement. 

Mr. MacDonald said he created both his and Mr. Squires’ proposals on paper only after 
he was hired by the Middlesex Retirement System. Both bids are dated Oct. 7, 2002, 
two days after the subcommittee voted to hire Mr. MacDonald. 

Mr. MacDonald also said that two years later, he created a second version of Squires’ 
bid – one that looked nicer – after Powers & Sullivan raised questions about the 
authenticity of the bids. 

Middlesex Retirement System officials insist the hiring of Mr. MacDonald was legitimate 
but have scant evidence to bolster their position. Chairman Fahey and board member 
Brian Curtin, the two members not on the subcommittee, said they were uninvolved in 
the renovation project. 

Subcommittee member Mr. Gookin said he could not recall whether he saw bids for 
contractors or subcontractors. Subcommittee Chairman Burke acknowledged that, as a 
result of a serious leg injury, he was heavily medicated at the time and his participation 
in the process – and all other official retirement board business – was impaired. He said 
he did not see many of the bids when they came in, in part because he participated in 
meetings by phone. 

Mr. Driscoll, the fifth board member, said the subcommittee had “something in writing” 
on the day of the vote but he was unsure whether the papers he saw were the 
documents currently in Middlesex’s files. Like the other board members, Mr. Driscoll 
said he did not know how the board received the bids, who had physical custody of the 
proposals, or any other details of the bids. He could not explain why Mr. MacDonald’s 
and Mr. Squires’ bids are dated Oct. 7, 2002. 
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Circumstantial evidence supports Mr. MacDonald’s account that he verbally 
communicated both his and Mr. Squires’ numbers to Mr. Driscoll and created the 
paperwork only after he had been hired. For example, Mr. MacDonald said that after he 
was hired, he was told that the board needed proposals on paper.  He used a common 
computer-generated bid form to create the nearly identical proposals for himself and Mr. 
Squires. Also, Mr. MacDonald’s written proposal calls for the Middlesex Retirement 
System to pay the subcontractors directly – a requirement that meeting minutes show 
was first raised on Oct. 5, 2002 following the vote to hire Mr. MacDonald. 

There are some discrepancies and ambiguities in various parties’ accounts of the 
details of Mr. MacDonald’s hiring. Mr. MacDonald, in his account to my staff, said Mr. 
Driscoll had told him he was too small to be considered for the job. As a result, Mr. 
MacDonald said he told Mr. Squires, who had a more established business, to submit a 
bid. Mr. MacDonald said he told Mr. Squires that if he bid $600,000, Mr. MacDonald 
would run the job, and both men would make money. Mr. Squires said Mr. MacDonald 
gave him the impression that he hoped for some subcontracting work if Mr. Squires won 
the job. Also, Mr. MacDonald stated that a Middlesex board member, most likely Mr. 
Driscoll, told him what Bovis’ price was. Mr. Driscoll denies telling Mr. MacDonald Bovis’ 
price or that he was too small to win the job. 

These inconsistencies do not materially alter the larger picture. Patently fraudulent 
documents were created to enable a longtime friend of two Middlesex Retirement 
System board members to oversee a $590,000 renovation project, a job on which he 
earned more than $100,000 in a matter of about 10 weeks. Immediately following 
completion of the project, Mr. MacDonald was hired on staff by the board to manage the 
25 Linnell Circle property. 

Suspect Subcontractor Bids: Suspended Ceiling 

Regarding the subcontracting work, the investigation by my staff has found that despite 
the paperwork in the Middlesex Retirement System’s files, there was little competitive 
bidding involved in the renovation project. Many of the putative bids are fabrications. 
Others are suspect for other reasons, including possible collusion. In some categories 
of work, the board voted to award contracts without even the appearance of a 
competitive process. 

The bids for installing a suspended ceiling made of acoustical tile provide one example 
of the bogus bids and how they might have cost beneficiaries of the pension fund.  

On Oct. 23, 2002, the subcommittee voted to award a $43,750 contract to C & G 
Suspended Ceilings. The two other bids in Middlesex’s files were higher. Both, 
however, were fabricated. In interviews, the two losing bidders for the acoustical ceiling 
tile contract said they had not submitted bids to the Middlesex Retirement System, any 
of its board members or staffers, or Mr. MacDonald, the general contractor for the 
building project. 
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In response to a documents request, the Middlesex Retirement System provided a 
handwritten bid allegedly from B & B Acoustical Contractor Inc. The handwriting 
matches other documents from Middlesex’s files that are signed “Jack Mac,” Mr. 
MacDonald’s nickname. In an interview, Mr. MacDonald acknowledged that the 
handwriting on the document appeared to be his. However, he said he did not 
remember creating the B&B bid and had no idea where it came from. 

Certainly, it did not come from B&B. The company went out of business in December 
1999 – nearly three years before the Middlesex Retirement System allegedly received 
the bid in October 2002 – a fact confirmed by both the owner of the defunct firm and its 
former landlord. 

The second losing bid in Middlesex’s files is allegedly from Allan Construction, Inc. 
However, the company’s owner said the signature on the bid is neither his nor anyone 
else’s from his company. He said the form in Middlesex’s files was not one he used for 
estimates. He backed that up by providing the Inspector General with a copy of the 
substantially different form he does use. 

Allan Construction never submitted the $44,900 bid reviewed by the Middlesex 
Retirement System’s building subcommittee at its Oct. 23, 2002 meeting. However, 
records obtained from Bovis, Middlesex’s original general contractor, included a bid 
from Allan Construction. The Burlington firm, a union shop, gave a proposal to Bovis to 
install the ceiling for $37,787 – about $6,000 less than what Middlesex paid for the 
same work using the same materials. 

Suspect Subcontractor Bids: Drywall  

The drywall bids are suspect for different reasons. The Middlesex Retirement Board 
subcommittee awarded a $93,956 contract to G. L. & S. Construction Inc. of 
Tyngsborough, a firm headed by Gerard Levesque, on Oct. 23, 2002. Middlesex’s files 
contain two different versions of G. L. & S. Construction’s computer-generated bid form. 
Both are dated Sept. 30, 2002, when Bovis was still managing the project . 

However, Bovis, according to records and interviews, never solicited a bid from G. L. & 
S. Construction. (Bovis’ records show it solicited five drywall bids, two of which were 
lower than G. L. & S. Construction’s price by more than $14,000. A third was $8,000 
less.) 

There were two losing drywall bids in Middlesex’s files, both of which are addressed to 
Mr. Driscoll. One was from a Billerica firm called Int-Ex Wall Corp. The company’s 
owner said the signature appeared to be his but he had no recollection of making the 
proposal. As a result, he was uncertain whether he had bid on the job. 

The other losing bid was $108,650, submitted by Walls Unlimited Inc. of Tewksbury, 
which is owned by Clarence Levesque, the brother of Gerard Levesque, G. L. & S. 
Construction’s owner. Clarence Levesque insisted his company’s bid was a legitimate 
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estimate put together by an employee. 

This employee, who no longer works for Walls Unlimited, confirmed that he reviewed 
the job and wrote up the bid in Middlesex’s files. However, he noted that he had 
submitted an earlier estimate of $93,000 – a figure below G. L. & S. Construction’s “low” 
bid. He said Mr. Driscoll contacted him after receiving the first, lower estimate and told 
him Middlesex had added work and that he should re-examine the plans. His $108,650 
estimate notes “NEW WORK: As per plans. (9/5/02).” Neither of the other two bids 
notes additional work. The project manual for the renovation is dated Sept. 5, 2002, 
meaning any “new work” would have been added after that date. 

A current Walls Unlimited employee also mentioned the $93,000 when my staff first 
contacted the company. She later claimed that she had been confused and the $93,000 
bid was for another job. In response to a documents request, Walls Unlimited provided 
dozens of estimates written up by the former employee. However, Walls Unlimited was 
unable to provide documentation showing an estimate for any other $93,000 job. They 
also failed to produce the $93,000 estimate for the Middlesex Retirement System 
project. 

In an interview, Mr. Driscoll said he had no memory of being involved in the drywall 
bidding. 

As they had regarding the suspended ceiling bids, the other board members said they 
had no knowledge of how the drywall bids ended up in Middlesex’s files. Mr. MacDonald 
acknowledged he had a business relationship with Gerard Levesque prior to the 
Middlesex Retirement System renovation project. He said he solicited a price from G. L. 
& S. Construction but never contacted any other prospective bidders. Mr. MacDonald 
said he had never seen the losing drywall bids. 

In fact, virtually all the losing bids appear to have been fabricated. Mr. MacDonald, the 
general contractor, said he used subcontractors he knew for the project and never 
sought competitive bids for the work. He repeatedly told my staff that once the project 
started he was too busy to solicit bids. (The Middlesex Retirement System did hire a 
handful of subcontractors whose bids Bovis solicited before the company was fired. No 
one has raised questions about the authenticity of these bids.) 

Mr. MacDonald explained that he had gotten prices from friends and acquaintances 
while he was putting together his estimate and felt obligated to use the subcontractors 
who had helped him get the job. Soliciting other bids would have been useless since he 
planned to use his friends for the job. Mr. MacDonald said he has no idea how the faked 
bids arrived in Middlesex Retirement System files. 

While Mr. MacDonald’s credibility may be questioned, none of the current and former 
board members were able to offer any evidence that undermines Mr. MacDonald’s 
contention. All board members, as well as Wayne MacDonald, the staffer who 
supervised the renovation project, denied having any knowledge about how the bids 
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were solicited, who received the documents, or how they ended up in the pension fund’s 
files. Other than Mr. Driscoll, no one even expressed any certainty that he had seen 
them prior to the completion of the renovation. (Wayne MacDonald and John 
MacDonald are not related.) 

In other cases, the board voted to spend retirees’ savings without even the appearance 
of a competitive process. For example, more than $23,000 in millwork was awarded to 
Walter Sloper. Middlesex’s records show no other bids in this category of work and 
contain no explanation for the lack of competing proposals. John MacDonald 
acknowledged that Mr. Sloper is one of his best friends. 

Mr. Driscoll’s In-Law “Wins” Insurance Contract 

The creation of misleading documents extends beyond the renovation work. For 
example, when Middlesex purchased the building in September 2002, Mr. Fahey 
oversaw the procurement of commercial property insurance on the building. According 
to meeting minutes, Middlesex Retirement System board members voted on Sept. 12, 
2002 to issue a request for proposals for insurance. A document headed “Vendor List” 
names four insurance firms as solicited for quotes on the insurance. The list has a 
notation next to three of the companies’ names, stating “Did Not Respond.” 

The three firms did not respond for a simple reason – they were never contacted by 
anyone from the Middlesex Retirement System, according to interviews with each of the 
three companies. 

The firm which was contacted and was awarded the insurance business employs one of 
Driscoll’s in-laws. That man is listed as the contact for the $12,467 bid. 

In interviews, Mr. Fahey at first insisted, “We did solicit quotes.” However, he then said 
Wayne MacDonald was assigned to round up bids for insurance. Wayne MacDonald 
told my staff that Mr. Driscoll had given him the name of the winning insurance company 
and that he never contacted the other companies on the vendor list. Mr. Fahey and 
Wayne MacDonald both denied any involvement in creating the vendor list. Neither man 
offered any explanation for how the document came to be created nor who created it. 

The effect of the misleading document is clear: the creation of a false record of a bona 
fide competitive procurement process where none had taken place. 

Middlesex Board Members’ Reaction to Allegations 

By itself, my staff’s discovery of fraudulent bid documents would be worrisome. 
However, there is another equally alarming failure. 

Eighteen months ago, Powers & Sullivan raised questions about the authenticity of the 
contractor and subcontractor bids, suspicions that were presented at a board meeting. 
Among other things, Powers & Sullivan noted that the handwriting on several 
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subcontractor bids was similar to the general contractor’s handwriting, an indication, 
they said, that the general contractor might have faked the documents to create the 
appearance of a competition where no competition existed. 

Over the following year, the Middlesex Retirement System board reported Powers & 
Sullivan’s findings to PERAC as required, but the Middlesex Retirement System never 
took any steps to investigate the substance of the auditor’s charges. Instead, its efforts 
were limited to submitting rebuttals to the auditor’s findings, such as that the auditor was 
“unqualified to render such expert opinions (on handwriting), and such opinions should 
not be included in the audit findings.” 

During that time, an affidavit arrived over the fax machine from Howard Squires, one of 
the bidders Powers & Sullivan had raised questions about. According to Mr. Gibson, the 
affidavit was unsolicited and addressed to him as chairman. The affidavit stated that Mr. 
Squires had provided a legitimate proposal, contrary to Powers & Sullivan’s suspicions. 
Without attempting to verify the provenance of the affidavit, Middlesex Retirement 
System board members in their response to Powers & Sullivan pronounced themselves 
satisfied that the suspect bid was authentic.  

Lax Oversight 

In recent weeks, my staff has interviewed the five current members of the Middlesex 
Retirement Board as well as former chairman Fahey. Each man was interviewed in the 
presence of at least one lawyer representing the Middlesex Retirement Board. In these 
interviews, each Middlesex Retirement Board member showed a lax attitude towards 
his fiduciary duties. 

Mr. Gookin, a former captain on the Lowell Police Department and the member 
appointed by the other four, said he has no memory of ever personally reviewing any 
bids for the building renovation - either for general contractor or for subcontractors. He 
said he has no knowledge of how bids were solicited or who received them. Mr. Gookin 
said he believes any subcommittee meeting held on a Saturday, including the first one 
on Oct. 5, 2002, during which John MacDonald was hired, would have been conducted 
over the phone, an apparent violation of the state’s open meeting law. 

Mr. Curtin, the Burlington treasurer and the appointee of the Middlesex Retirement 
System Advisory Committee, said he was not at all involved in the bids for the 
renovation project after Bovis was fired. He said he first became aware of questions 
being raised about the authenticity of some bids when Powers & Sullivan met with him 
and Mr. Gibson in the fall of 2004. Mr. Curtin said Powers & Sullivan included him 
because he served on Middlesex’s audit committee. Mr. Curtin said he has not taken 
any steps of his own to determine the validity of the bids or examine the conduct of Jack 
MacDonald, who is now a full-time employee of the Middlesex Retirement System, 
making more than $60,000 a year. 

Mr. Burke, a former Billerica firefighter and an elected member of the board since 1999, 
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told my staff that he had little involvement in the building renovations because of a 
serious leg injury he suffered in May 2002. Mr. Burke – who was officially the chairman 
of the building subcommittee – explained that his damaged leg left him “laid up” for 15 
months while he was taking prescription painkillers to lessen the pain of his injury. 

He freely acknowledged that the medications significantly impaired his participation in 
board matters. Meeting minutes show that of the 35 board meetings held from May 
2002 to January 2004, Mr. Burke attended seven by phone and 14 in person. Of those 
he did attend, he said he remembers very little, largely because of the painkillers. 
According to Mr. Burke, his prescribed medications even occasionally caused him to fall 
asleep during meetings. 

Like Mr. Gookin, Mr. Burke also said he attended building subcommittee meetings by 
telephone although the subcommittee meeting minutes do not reflect this. And although 
Mr. Burke, like Mr. Gookin, said he didn’t recall seeing any of the renovation bids, the 
minutes of the Oct. 5, 2002 building subcommittee meeting describe Mr. Burke as 
reviewing the general contractor bids for his fellow subcommittee members. 

Mr. Driscoll told my staff that he does remember seeing both winning and losing bids 
during the renovation project, making him the only board member to make that claim. 
He said Wayne MacDonald and Jack MacDonald were responsible for getting bids. 
(Wayne MacDonald told my staff he never saw any bids until after the renovation was 
completed. As I indicated earlier, John MacDonald said he never saw any losing bids.) 

Mr. Driscoll also said the subcommittee members made it clear they wanted three bids 
for every category of subcontracting work. However, he said he knew nothing about 
how bids were solicited, who received them, or what process was used to handle them 
prior to a contract award. When asked by my staff about how closely he reviewed 
competing subcontractor bids, Mr. Driscoll pointed to the dollar estimate on a proposal 
and said that the price was the only part of the bid he looked at. 

Like his colleagues, Mr. Driscoll said the board delegated the handling of issues raised 
in the fall of 2004 by Powers & Sullivan to Mr. Gibson, the board chairman and former 
legal counsel. Mr. Gibson promptly informed top PERAC managers. Auditing staff from 
PERAC were sent to Middlesex Retirement System office where they examined the 
documents cited by Powers & Sullivan and verified there was a basis for suspicion. Mr. 
Gibson said these suspicions were relayed to the Attorney General’s office.  

Over the next year, no one on the Middlesex Retirement System board, including Mr. 
Gibson, made any independent effort to investigate the validity of the bids. By his own 
description and that of other board members, Mr. Gibson thoroughly examined the 
documents in question but did nothing beyond that. 

In December, Middlesex Retirement System officials formally answered the issues 
raised by Powers & Sullivan, with their collective response reported in the auditing firm’s 
management letter. The board’s answers contained in that document are a product of 
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accepting at face value any favorable statement or document, such as the unsolicited 
affidavit faxed to Mr. Gibson, while rejecting or minimizing the import of any records or 
declarations that question any board member’s actions. 

Mr. Fahey, who was chairman of the board from 1987 until 2004, seemed to sum up the 
attitude of the board members when he expressed concern about the personal 
relationship between Jack MacDonald, Mr. Driscoll and Mr. Burke but acknowledged 
doing nothing about the apparent favoritism. 

“I am not my brother’s keeper,” Mr. Fahey told my staff. 

In fact, a fiduciary with responsibility for safeguarding more than $600 million of other 
people’s retirement money should act as his brother’s keeper. 

As I have detailed in this letter, numerous false documents were created in connection 
with the Middlesex Retirement System’s renovation of its headquarters. Each of the 
Middlesex Retirement System board members, as well as the relevant staff members, 
has disavowed responsibility for fabricating the documents. Each has also denied 
knowing anything about how these documents ended up in Middlesex’s files – a 
responsibility that rests squarely on the board members. 

I submit this report to you today in response to your request to my office to conduct this 
investigation. The findings represent a very serious breach of fiduciary duty by the 
Middlesex Retirement Board. 

Together with the findings of your investigation into the $37 million loss that resulted 
from Middlesex’s investment with Cambridge Financial Management, our findings raise 
grave concerns about the “care, skill, prudence and diligence” of the board. 

In particular, I note the following finding from your report: 

“It is clear that the (Middlesex Retirement Board), in monitoring the 
(Cambridge Financial Management) account, failed to abide by PERAC 
Regulations, did not employ best practices and as a result the possibility 
of discerning the true picture of what was transpiring in the CFM account 
was diminished. The MRB did not require direct reports from CFM, did not 
meet with CFM after (July 2001), did not make an annual determination of 
CFM compliance with its mandate and did not review transaction and 
brokerage costs. In addition, the MRB did not insist on as assessment of 
CFM by (its consultant Wainwright Investment Counsel) as required by the 
contract between WIC and the MRB and did not require various reports by 
WIC to the MRB regarding the CFM account.” 

- October 2005 Interim Investigative Report on the Middlesex Retirement 
System and Cambridge Financial Management. 
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I understand that the PERAC commissioners have begun discussing whether to move 
the Middlesex Retirement System’s $600 million portfolio into the Pension Reserves 
Investment Trust. I believe the grave matters detailed in this letter, together with your 
earlier report, support that move. 

Please call me if I can be of any assistance as you consider steps to safeguard the 
assets of the Middlesex Retirement System.  

Sincerely,

        Gregory W. Sullivan 
        Inspector General 

Encl. 
cc: PERAC commissioners 
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I have enclosed the following documents for your review: 

1. Documents related to general contractor selection 

John C. MacDonald’s proposal 

Howard A. Squires’ proposal generated by Mr. MacDonald in 2002 

Mr. Squires’ proposal generated by Mr. MacDonald in 2004 

Mr. Squires’ affidavit 

2. Documents related to suspended ceilings selection 

Bid from C and G Suspended Ceilings 

Bid attributed to Allan Construction 

Bid attributed to B&B Acoustical Contractor 

Note signed “Jack Mac” 

3. Notes and correspondence documenting that Middlesex had preferred vendors 

Wayne MacDonald’s handwritten notes describing Mr. Driscoll’s unhappiness 

that Bovis isn’t considering “his vendors.” 


Mr. Fahey’s handwritten notes describing conversation with Bovis employee Eric 

Nelson regarding “our list” of subcontractors. 


Letter from Mr. Nelson to Mr. Fahey 


List of vendors the Middlesex Retirement Board sent to Bovis 


4. Powers & Sullivan audit 
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